

1411 K Street N.W., Suite 900 Washington, D.C. 20005 202-525-5717

Free Markets. Real Solutions. www.rstreet.org

December 12, 2023

The Honorable Bob Casey Chair Special Committee on Aging United States Senate Washington, D.C., 20510 The Honorable Mike Braun Ranking Member Special Committee on Aging United States Senate Washington, D.C., 20510

Dear Chairman Casey, Ranking Member Braun and members of the Committee:

Thank you for your decision to hold a hearing on December 14, 2023, titled "Understanding a Growing Crisis: Substance Use Trends Among Older Adults." My name is Chelsea Boyd, and I am a Research Fellow in Integrated Harm Reduction at the R Street Institute. Harm reduction is a practical approach that helps people decrease the potential negative consequences associated with a range of activities, including substance use. At the R Street Institute, we work to advance harm reduction as a pillar of public health policy.

Regardless of age, people use substances for a variety of reasons—from managing pain to coping with stress to seeking relaxation.ⁱ However, that use comes with risks, both directly resulting from the nature of the substances and, for illicit drugs, due to the opaque market and unstable quality of the supply. In recent years, substance use, substance use disorder and substance-involved deaths have been on the rise among Americans 65 years and older.ⁱⁱ However, not all people who use substances have a substance use disorder. For example, although roughly 16.5 percent of adults 50 years and older use illicit drugs, only about 5.3 percent of this group have a substance use disorder, which is defined as continuing a pattern of use despite it causing "significant problems or distress." As such, harm reduction represents an essential tool to improve the health and extend the lives of older adults across the United States.

Opioid Use, the Overdose Crisis and Older Americans

More than 100,000 Americans died of a drug overdose last year, largely the result of an illicit drug supply that is increasingly unpredictable and adulterated with potent synthetic opioids such as fentanyl. Older adults are not immune to this crisis; in fact, they may be especially vulnerable.

Compared to their younger counterparts, Americans 65 and older are more likely to be prescribed prescription opioids, and more likely to take these medications for extended periods. While these medications can be important tools in helping individuals manage the chronic aches and pains of later life, they also come with risks. In recent years, a growing proportion of older adults have sought treatment for opioid use disorder. Vi

While it is tempting to address the increase in opioid-related suffering by restricting prescribing or reducing supply, history tells us this approach can actually create harms of its own. When policy pushes prescribers to drastically and rapidly cut doses of opioid medications without managing withdrawals or providing effective analgesic alternatives, many people—regardless of age—turn to the much more dangerous illicit market. Vii

In fact, this phenomenon has likely contributed to the recent rise in overdose deaths in older adults. In 2020, more than 5,000 adults aged 65 and older died of a drug overdose. Viii Although this accounts for a small proportion of the deaths among people 65 years of age and older, the rate has been increasing. And as with the country's broader overdose crisis, synthetic opioids such as illicitly manufactured fentanyl account for much of the most recent increase. From 2017 to 2020, the death rates involving prescription opioids such as oxycodone or hydrocodone stayed relatively constant, whereas those involving fentanyl and related substances rose by 53 percent. ix

Thus, rather than focusing on supply-side interventions, we encourage you to look to harm reduction. One of the most effective tools for preventing overdose death is naloxone, often referred to by the brand name "Narcan." Naloxone comes in different formulations and can be administered through a nasal spray or an injection into the muscle or vein. Studies find that policies and programs that ensure access among people who use opioids can reduce overdose death by up to 21 percent.^x Recently, the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved the easy-to-use intranasal formulation for sale over the counter.xi This has the potential to increase access to the lifesaving drug by reducing pharmacy-related barriers such as stigma and privacy concerns. However, a potential limitation of intranasal naloxone's shift to over the counter status for older adults is that Medicare does not cover over the counter medications. xii For older adults, this may make purchasing naloxone over the counter unaffordable, since the price for a two-pack of the drug is around \$45. xiii Although Medicare will pay for naloxone if it is prescribed, needing to get a prescription minimizes the potential impact of naloxone being available over the counter. For this reason, policies that provide alternative means of distributing free or low-cost naloxone, such as co-prescribing naloxone with opioids, using vending machines to distribute naloxone and implementing first responder leave behind programs are still vital to harm reduction efforts.

Other harm reduction strategies can help decrease risk from medical and non-medical use of opioids. Implementing policies that allow pharmacists to sell syringes without a prescription can reduce risk for wounds and infectious disease transmission.^{xiv} Expanding access to medications for opioid use disorder by continuing to reevaluate and reduce excessive government restrictions helps

people improve their quality of life and reduce the risk of overdose.^{xv} Even encouraging people who take medication to use a pill organizer to prevent accidental overconsumption, and educating healthcare providers and patients about the need to review medications for potential drug-drug interactions are helpful harm reduction strategies.

Beyond Opioids: Older Adults Deserve an Integrated Approach to Harm Reduction

While the risks of opioid use receive the most attention in the media, it is important to recognize that many older adults face risks associated with using the legal, non-prescription substances, tobacco and alcohol.

Tobacco

Unlike among younger populations, combustible cigarette smoking rates have remained largely consistent between 2011 and 2022 among people 65 year of age or older. For people between the ages of 40 and 64, combustible cigarette smoking has declined relatively slowly, as well. This is particularly concerning since about 300,000 of the roughly 480,000 smoking related deaths each year occur among people aged 65 or older. Despite this, there are still benefits to quitting smoking at an older age. According to the National Institute on Drug Abuse, a person who quits smoking after the age of 65 might add two or three years to their life expectancy. XiX

A harm reduction approach to smoking can include using FDA approved pharmaceutical cessation aids, decreasing the number of combustible cigarettes consumed, or switching to a non-combustible tobacco product (e.g. e-cigarettes, oral nicotine pouches, heat-not-burn devices), depending on the individual's goals. One study found older adults who decreased the number of combustible cigarettes smoked had a lower risk of death from any cause compared to older adults who increased or maintained the number of combustible cigarettes smoked.^{xx} This study suggests that while people improve their health and decrease their risk of death the most by quitting smoking, there are benefits to reducing combustible cigarette consumption if a person chooses not to quit completely. Although not risk-free, e-cigarettes are less harmful than combustible cigarettes, and a Cochrane Review of the scientific evidence found that e-cigarettes increase quit rates compared to nicotine replacement therapy, switching to an e-cigarette can be considered another harm reduction approach to tobacco use for older adults.^{xxi}

Policies that ensure older adults have access to a range of options to reduce the harm from combustible cigarette use are especially important for older adults. This includes access to behavioral support as well as pharmaceutical and consumer nicotine products that present fewer risks than combustible tobacco use.

Alcohol

Alcohol is the most commonly used drug among older adults. *xiii* As shown earlier, most older adults who consume alcohol do not have alcohol use disorder; however, that does not mean that this consumption is without risk.

Although alcohol use by itself can be harmful, it can be particularly risky when mixed with medications that interact with alcohol. Studies suggest that 18-39 percent of older adults consume alcohol and take medications that could interact with alcohol. Combined use of medications and alcohol can increase the risk of falls among older adults, which are a leading cause of injury and injury-related mortality. In this case, communication with healthcare providers and education about the risks associated with using alcohol with prescription medications are important harm reduction strategies.

For older adults who do have an alcohol use disorder, there are medications that can help manage alcohol use. Naltrexone is one medication that can help people decrease their alcohol consumption or abstain completely (though it should be noted that naltrexone cannot be used by patients who use opioids concurrently). **xv*

What Could Substance Use Harm Reduction Look Like for Older Adults?

As described above, harm reduction is an approach that can benefit people of all ages, regardless of the substance(s) used and whether they use recreationally, medically or are suffering from a substance use disorder.

The approach focuses on meeting people where they are, without judgment, and empowering them to improve the quality of their lives. xxvi All the while, harm reduction does not minimize or ignore the potential harms associated with risky behaviors. xxvii

The examples provided in this letter represent only a fraction of the harm reduction strategies available to individuals, communities and policy makers. Since the spectrum of reasons for substance use is broad, no single harm reduction intervention will work for every person who uses substances. This is why it is important to consider a wide variety of policies to address substance use among older adults.

Thank you again for holding this important hearing and for your consideration of my views. Should you have any questions or if I can be of assistance to the Committee, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

Chelsea Boyd

Research Fellow R Street Institute

Chelsen L. Boyd

vii National Institute on Drug Abuse, "Substance Use in Older Adults Drug Facts," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, July 2020. https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/substance-use-in-older-adults-drugfacts.
vii Mark A. Rothstein and Julia Irzyk, "The opioid crackdown leaves chronic pain patients in limbo," *The Hill*, Nov. 29, 2021. https://thehill.com/opinion/healthcare/583332-the-opioid-crackdown-leaves-chronic-pain-patients-in-limbo; Geoff Bardwell et al., "People need them or else they're going to take fentanyl and die': A qualitative study examining the 'problem' of prescription opioid diversion during an overdose epidemic," Social Science and Medicine 279 (June 2021). https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33971445; Phillip O. Coffin et al., "Illicit opioid use following changes in opioids prescribed for chronic non-cancer pain," PLoS ONE 15:5 (May 4, 2020).

https://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0232538; James Martin et al., "Effect of restricting the legal supply of prescription opioids on buying through online illicit marketplaces: interrupted time series analysis," The British Medical Journal 361 (June 13, 2018). https://www.bmj.com/content/361/bmj.k2270.

i Chelsea Boyd and Stacey McKenna, "Beyond Addiction: The Myriad Reasons People Use Drugs," The R Street Institute, Jun. 2023. https://www.rstreet.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/beyond-addiction-06-23-R2.pdf. ii Mary Jo DiLonardo, "Substance Abuse in Older Adults," *WebMD*, Dec. 16, 2022. https://www.webmd.com/mental-health/addiction/ss/slideshow-substance-abuse-older-people; NIDA. "Substance Use in Older Adults DrugFacts." *National Institute on Drug Abuse*, July 9, 2020, https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/substance-use-in-older-adults-drugfacts; Ellen A. Kramarow and Betzaida Tejada-Vera, "Drug Overdose Deaths in Adults Aged 65 and Over: United States, 2000–2020," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, November 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db455.htm.

iii Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "2022 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) Releases," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt42728/NSDUHDetailedTabs2022/NSDUHDetailedTabs2022/NSDUHDetailedTabs2022/NSDUHDetailedTabs2022/NSDUHDetailedTabs2022 National Survey on Drug Use and Health (NSDUH) Releases," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services.

https://www.samhsa.gov/data/sites/default/files/reports/rpt42728/NSDUHDetailedTabs2022/NSDUHDeta

V National Institute on Drug Abuse, 2020. https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/substance-use-in-older-adults-drugfacts; Ramin Mojtabai, "National trends in long-term use of prescription opioids," *Pharmacoepidemiology and Drug Safety*, 27: 5, Sept. 6, 2017, pp. 526-534. https://onlinelibrary-wiley-com.ez.lib.jjay.cuny.edu/doi/full/10.1002/pds.4278.

viii Kramarow and Tejada-Vera, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/products/databriefs/db455.htm. ix Ibid.

x Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration, "Naloxone," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Dec. 8, 2023. https://www.samhsa.gov/medications-substance-use-disorders/medications-counseling-related-conditions/naloxone; Tarlise Townsend et al., "Cost-effectiveness analysis of alternative naloxone distribution strategies: First responder and lay distribution in the United States," *International Journal of Drug Policy* 75(January 2020). https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0955395919302099?via%3Dihub; Chandler McClellan et al., "Opioid-overdose laws association with opioid use and overdose mortality," *Addictive Behaviors* 86 (November 2018), pp. 90-95. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S0306460318301382?via%3Dihub.

xi U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA Approves First Over-the-Counter Naloxone Nasal Spray," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Mar. 29, 2023. https://www.fda.gov/news-events/press-announcements/fda-approves-first-over-counter-naloxone-nasal-spray.

xii Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "How Medicare Covers Self-Administered Drugs Given in Hospital Outpatient Settings," Jun. 2020. https://www.medicare.gov/Pubs/pdf/11333-Outpatient-Self-Administered-Drugs.pdf.

- xiv Office of Policy, Performance, and Evaluation, "Access to clean syringes," Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Aug. 5, 2016. https://www.cdc.gov/policy/hi5/cleansyringes/index.html.
- xv Pew Research Trusts, "Fact Sheet: Medications for Opioid Use Disorder Improve Patient Outcomes," Pew Research Trusts, Dec. 17, 2020. https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/fact-sheets/2020/12/medications-for-opioid-use-disorder-improve-patient-outcomes.
- xvi Rafael Meza et al. "Trends in US Adult Smoking Prevalence, 2011 to 2022," *JAMA Health Forum* 4:12 (Dec. 2023). https://jamanetwork.com/journals/jama-health-forum/fullarticle/2812427. xvii.ibid.
- xviii National Institute on Drug Abuse, https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/substance-use-in-older-adults-drugfacts; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Diseases and Death," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Jul. 29, 2022. https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/data statistics/fact sheets/fast facts/diseases-and-death.html.
- xix National Institute on Drug Abuse, https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/substance-use-in-older-adults-drugfacts.

 **X Maki Inqua Chai et al. "Association Paturan Paduations of Number of Cigarattes Smaked per Day and Mortality.
- xx Maki Inoue-Choi et al., "Association Between Reductions of Number of Cigarettes Smoked per Day and Mortality Among Older Adults in the United States," *American Journal of Epidemiology* 188:2 (Feb. 2019) pp. 363–371. https://academic.oup.com/aje/article/188/2/363/5123984.
- xxi Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "About Electronic Cigarettes (E-Cigarettes)," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Nov. 2, 2023. https://www.cdc.gov/tobacco/basic information/e-cigarettes/about-e-cigarettes.html; Jamie Hartmann-Boyce et al., "Electronic Cigarettes for Smoking Cessation," *Cochrane Database of Systematic Reviews* 11 CD010216 (2022). https://www.cochranelibrary.com/cdsr/doi/10.1002/14651858.CD010216.pub7/full.
- xxii National Institute on Drug Abuse. https://nida.nih.gov/publications/drugfacts/substance-use-in-older-adults-drugfacts.
- xxiii Alice E. Holton et al., "Concurrent Use of Alcohol Interactive Medications and Alcohol in Older Adults: A Systematic Review of Prevalence and Associated Adverse Outcomes," *BMC Geriatrics* 17:148 (2017). https://bmcgeriatr.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12877-017-0532-2.
- xxiv Alice Holton et al., "Potentially Serious Alcohol–Medication Interactions and Falls in Community-Dwelling Older Adults: A Prospective Cohort Study," *Age and Aging* 48:6 (Nov. 2019) pp. 824–831. https://academic.oup.com/ageing/article/48/6/824/5580434.
- xxv Jonathan Avery, "Naltrexone and Alcohol Use," *American Journal of Psychiatry* 179:12 (Dec. 1, 2022) pp.886-887. https://ajp.psychiatryonline.org/doi/10.1176/appi.ajp.20220821. Stephen R. Holt. "Alcohol Use Disorder: Pharmacologic Management," *UpToDate* (Nov. 2023). https://www.uptodate.com/contents/alcohol-use-disorder-pharmacologic-management.
- xxvi National Harm Reduction Coalition, "Principles of Harm Reduction." https://harmreduction.org/about-us/principles-of-harm-reduction/.

xxvii Ibid.

xiii Heather Saunders and Robin Rudowitz, "Will Availability of Over-the-Counter Narcan Increase Access?," Kaiser Family Foundation, Sept. 19, 2023. https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/will-availability-of-over-the-counter-narcan-increase-access/.